June 9, 2004

Councilmember Wendy Greuel

Chair, Committee on Audits & Government Efficiency 

City of Los Angeles

200 North Spring Street, Room 475

Los Angeles, California 90012

Re:
Special Event Permit Process Reform and Los Angeles’ Certified Farmers’ Markets

Dear Councilmember Greuel,

On behalf of the 23 Southern California certified farmers’ markets and 700 certified agricultural producers, we are writing out of concern for the adverse impact on certified farmers’ markets that will result from one of the Special Event Permit Process reforms proposed by the Citywide Task Force on Special Events Reform.  

The Taskforce Report’s proposed definition of “commercial event” would include certified farmers’ markets.  As such, the Report proposes to eliminate the waiver of special permit and street closer fees that make certified farmers’ markets possible.  The imposition of these fees at commercial rates would result in a significant hardship on certified farmers’ markets and the growers that participate in them in the City of Los Angeles.  

Southland has been advised by City staff that a certified farmers’ market would be required to pay a weekly fee of $528 to operate on a City of Los Angeles’ street after July 1, 2004.  Such a fee would drive most certified farmers’ markets out of the City or out of existence.  Certified farmers market operators are required by State Law to be non-profit organizations, local government agencies or to farmers.  These restrictions were designed to make certified farmers’ markets something other than profit-making commercial enterprises.  Nonetheless, the Taskforce report recommends treating certified farmers’ markets as if they were commercial events subject to the same fee structure as profit making enterprises.  We feel certain that the overly broad definition of commercial event drawn up by the Taskforce did not contemplate the need for an exception for certified farmers’ markets.   

Southland urges the Committee to modify the definition of “non-commercial event” to provide an exception for certified farmers’ market where at least 75% of the vendors subject to the permit are producers and certified producers of agricultural products.  

The average certified farmers’ market in Los Angeles is operated by a non-profit organization with approximately 15 small farmers serving a community with a minimal operating budget.  A fee of more than $500 per day would be force these market operators to move to neighboring cities, move to private property or simply move on.

Southland recognizes that not all certified farmers’ markets are the same.  There are some weekly events that are held under the banner of a “farmers markets” that in fact may be in the business of sell as many non-agricultural products as the products of California farmers.  Southland feels strongly that events where more than 25% of the participants are non-agricultural product vendors should be considered commercial events and be subject to the special event and street closer fees.  Unless there is a percentage-of-growers-to-other-vendors standard included in the exception, Southland fears that there will be a proliferation of street fairs and other events that call themselves certified farmers’ markets solely to qualify for a waiver.  

Thank you for your consideration of this request.  Certified farmers’ markets offer one of the most highly regarded and actively supported public events in our City.  These markets create a rich community experience, provide support for family farmers and offer unsurpassed access to quality foods that well exceeds the minor fiscal impact of a fee exception.  We hope that you will act to preserve and encourage the certified farmers’ market program in Los Angeles rather than undermine it.

Sincerely yours,

Howell Tumlin

Executive Director   

